The Linacre Quarterly

Volume 62 | Number 4 Article 5

November 1995

A Hidden Side of Norplant

Kristine M. Severyn

Follow this and additional works at: http://epublications.marquette.edu/lnq

Recommended Citation

Severyn, Kristine M. (1995) "A Hidden Side of Norplant," The Linacre Quarterly: Vol. 62: No. 4, Article 5. Available at: http://epublications.marquette.edu/lnq/vol62/iss4/5

A Hidden Side of Norplant

by

Kristine M. Severyn, R.Ph., Ph.D.

The author received her Ph.D. in biopharmaceutics from the University of Cincinnati College of Pharmacy. She is a certified teacher of National Family Planning. She lives in Dayton, Ohio with her husband and three children.

On December 6, 1990 USA Today proclaimed the soon to be licensed NORPLANT contraceptive implant, "As perfect a method as you can have." Three years later the Chicago Tribune headline read, "No panacea: Norplant suit charges failure to educate patients." What happened during this time to dampen the initial enthusiasm for Norplant?

What is Norplant?

The "NORPLANT SYSTEM" is a birth control method involving the surgical insertion of six flexible match stick size rods of Silastic into the inner upper arm of women. The rods (implants) contain levonorgestrel, a progesterone type drug, which is released slowly to prevent pregnancy for up to five years.³

Levonorgestrel and its chemical relative norgestrel have been components of oral contraceptives ("birth control pills") for several years. Since Norplant does not contain estrogen, which is associated with blood clotting and cardiovascular disorders, the manufacturer promotes Norplant ". . . as a particularly good option for a woman who . . . wants a form of hormonal contraception but does not wish to use estrogen-containing contraceptives."

How Is Norplant Inserted?

After the woman lies on the doctor's examining table, and her upper inside arm prepared with antispetic, she receives six injections of local anesthetic "to mimic the fanlike position of the implanted capsules." Next, a scalpel is used to cut a 2mm shallow incision in the woman's arm. Through this incision is inserted a large-bore needle, and the six implants placed through this needle under the skin in a fan shape. "Correct and carefully performed subdermal insertion of the six capsules" is important because "failure to do so may result in deep placement... and could make removal more difficult." After three days, keeping the wound clean and dry, she may resume normal activities. A typical insertion procedure takes about fifteen minutes.³

November, 1995 59

What Are the Side Effects of Norplant?

Nearly all women on Norplant experience changes in menstrual patterns, ranging from excessive bleeding, spotting, or total absence of periods. Women are warned that this irregular bleeding could "mask symptoms of cervical or endometrial cancer." Common adverse reactions during the first year include: headache, nervousness, nausea, dizziness, dermatitis (skin inflammation), acne, change of appetite, mastalgia (painful breasts), weight gain, hirsutism (excessive hair growth), hypertrichosis (facial hair), and scalp hair loss.

Other Possible adverse reactions include breast discharge, cervicitis (inflammation of the cervix), musculoskeletal pain, abdominal discomfort, leukorrhea (white vaginal discharge), and vaginitis (vaginal inflammation). "Warnings" and "Precautions" include the following: delayed follicular atresia (ovarian follicles do not reduce in size after ovulation; may require surgical correction); ectopic pregnancy (risk may increase the longer Norplant is used); caution if breastfeeding; foreign body carcinogenesis (cancer); thromboembolic (blood clotting) disorders; caution in smokers; possibility of elevated blood pressure; myocardial infarction (heart attack); carcinoma (cancer of the breast, uterus, ovaries, or cervix); hepatic (liver) tumors; ocular (eye) lesions; gallbladder disease; possible changes in carbohydrate metabolism (may complicate diabetes); hyperlipidemia (high blood fat concentration); liver function (jaundice may develop); fluid retention; emotional disorders; visual changes with contact lenses.³

Although several or none of the above adverse effects may occur in any particular woman, drug company lawyers use similar lists in the manufacturer's "Package Insert" as a defense when these companies are sued by recipients of drugs or vaccines.⁸, and others.

To stem the high incidence of Norplant side effects ⁹⁻¹¹, it was suggested to give estrodiol (an estrogen-type drug; ^{12,13}) or oral contraceptives ¹⁴ to reduce the duration of excessive bleeding caused by Norplant. It is ironic that Norplant is advertised as containing no estrogen, but that estrogen-containing products are recommended to remedy Norplant's side effects.

How Effective Is Norplant?

Norplant's effectiveness in preventing pregnancy is in the same range as male or female sterilization.³ However, this high efficacy (0.2 pregnancies per 100 women for five years of Norplant use) only applies to women who weigh less than 110 pounds. For women weighing 110-130 pounds, the five year pregnancy rate rises to 3.4 (per 100 women using the method for five years), and to 5.0 for women weighing between 131-153 pounds. For larger women (weighing more than 154 pounds) the five-year cumulative pregnancy rate rises to 8.5 (per 100 women). Based on these rates the manufacturer is careful to state that Norplant provides "up to" five years of contraception.³

How Does Norplant Prevent Pregnancy?

Norplant uses several mechanisms to prevent pregnancy. First, the hormone in

Norplant inhibits ovulation in about half of cycles, with a trend toward less ovulation in the first year of Norplant use, and more in the later life of the implant (cycles inhibited: 20 to 75%¹⁵; 59%¹⁶; 40 to 86%¹⁷; 67%¹⁸). In cycles where ovulation occurs, less progesterone is produced after ovulation in Norplant users¹⁵,¹⁶,¹⁸ resulting in luteal phase defects, this phase being important for implantation of a fertilized ovum, and for the early pregnancy to be maintained.

Norplant also changes the quality of cervical mucus, making it thick and hostile to sperm migration, thereby reducing the possibility that sperm and ovum will unite. 16,19

Lastly, Norplant causes growth of the endometrium (inner lining of the uterus) to be suppressed, resulting in its inability to support implantation of a fertilized ovum, the new human life.²⁰ Although this latter researcher states, "The actual role of these endometrial alterations in the overall contraceptive effect of Norplant... is difficult to assess...," others deny that this abortifacient action plays any role in the overall mechanism of Norplant. However they acknowledge that an early pregnancy would be easy to miss due to the irregular bleeding patterns of Norplant users¹⁸, or the lack of sensitivity of the blood test used to detect hCG during the first five days after fertilization²¹ (hCG=human chorionic gonadotropin; produced by the fertilized ovum in early stages of pregnancy).

Since pregnancy occurs in a small number of women on Norplant^{18,21}, it is obvious that these back-up contraceptive mechanisms are not always operative.

Norplant Use In Teens

Despite the lack of pre-license testing of Norplant in those under 18 years of age to determine safety and efficacy in this age group²², teen use of Norplant has been advocated.^{14,23} Planned Parenthood clinics require no parental consent before Norplant insertion²⁴, their attorneys determining that when implants are inserted through the large-bore needle poked directly through the skin, bypassing the small incision, "the procedure is not legally . . . surgery . . . and nullifies requirements for parental consent".²³

In January 1993 a Baltimore public school for pregnant girls, or girls already with babies, began to perform Norplant insertions at its health clinic, with more schools expected to follow.^{25,26} Except for rare dissent based on moral or racial objections ^{27,28}, the press has basically supported the policy, with concerns expressed only about Norplant's failure to protect users from sexually transmitted diseases (STD), including AIDS.²⁹⁻³¹ These concerns are valid, based on the high rate of gonorrhea infection in teen-age girls as compared to older women.³²

Cost of Norplant

Norplant can cost up to \$700, which includes purchase price of the implant and physician charges for insertion and removal. Medicaid pays the cost of Norplant in all fifty states for women on welfare.³³ For those not eligible for Medicaid, i.e., "working poor," Maryland budgeted \$1 million for Norplant and Depo-Provera (a 3-month injectable birth control drug), with an unexpected high demand for these products during the first three months of the state's program.³⁴

For indigent women living in other states, Norplant's manufacturer established

November, 1995

The Norplant Foundation, described as "a charitable, non-profit foundation committed to improving voluntary access to Norplant for American women." Eligibility is based on annual income, lack of insurance coverage for contraception, and a physician willing to waive the insertion and removal fees.^{35,36}

Although the initial cost of Norplant to U.S. women approaches \$700, the annualized (per year) costs of Norplant may be significantly higher in some women. With a first year removal rate in the range of 20%, many women do not achieve the five years of contraception promoted to them by Wyeth. With the costs of difficult surgical removal of the implant, or administration of additional drugs, e.g., estrogens or combination oral contraceptives, to remedy Norplant side effects ¹²⁻¹⁴, the yearly cost of Norplant may actually surpass that of oral contraceptives. These hidden costs are not factored into Wyeth's idealized cost estimates for Norplant use.³³

Coercive and Deceptive Use of Norplant

Less than one month after Norplant's U.S. licensing a California judge sentenced a 27-year-old pregnant mother of four children to have the birth control rods implanted as part of a criminal sentence for beating two of her children.³⁷ Three months after the sentence this judge, who prided himself on "creative sentencing"³⁸, removed himself from the case due to the nationwide attention, including an American Civil Liberties Union supported appeal.³⁹⁻⁴⁶

Later that year a Texas judge ordered a 23-year-old woman to use Norplant after her baby was born with methadone in his blood.⁴⁷

This sort of "creative sentencing" prompted several state legislatures to discuss financial incentives for women on welfare to use Norplant, or make welfare contingent on Norplant use. 48-53 A bill was even introduced in Ohio which would have required Norplant or tubal ligation for women, or vasectomy for men, if the family had a child and received welfare benefits for their support. Parents would have faced jail for refusing sterilization or Norplant. 54

The American Medical Association decried this government pressure, stating, "Court-ordered use of long-acting contraceptives . . . raises serious questions about a person's fundamental right to refuse medical treatment, to be free of cruel and unusual punishment, and to procreate." The AMA also asserted, "Government benefits should not be made contingent on the acceptance of a health risk." 55

This U.S. coercion reflects several foreign pre-licensing studies, where women were not properly warned of Norplant-associated risks, or were refused removal of the rods when requested.⁵⁶⁻⁵⁹

Concerns were also expressed that Indonesian medical authorities do not know the identities of women with Norplant who are due for its removal. The chance of ectopic pregnancy is reported to increase if the rods are not removed after five years, resulting in possible Fallopian tube rupture with potential fatal internal hemorrhage. These women are called "walking time bombs," because many live in remote areas lacking medical care.⁶⁰

Difficulty in Norplant Removal and Class Action Lawsuit

As expected, based on experience with other contraceptives,⁶¹ a class action lawsuit was filed September 13, 1993 in Illinois on behalf of women severely or permanently injured by Norplant. The amended complaint, filed on November 5, 1993, alleges that the manufacturer failed to warn "about the difficulty of (NORPLANT) removal," and as a result, women "... were damaged... and... will require continuing medical care due... to the difficulty with removal of Norplant."⁶²

The complaint details the unfavorable experiences of four women with Norplant. One woman suffered "interrupted and/or heavy and continual menstrual flow, nausea, weight gain (20 pounds), and severe headaches." Sixteen months after Norplant insertion, the physician, who unsuccessfully attempted to remove the rods, closed the incision and told her to return again. Three months later, and after two additional failed attempts to remove the rods, she was forced "to undergo surgery, under a general anesthetic . . . to remove the Norplant implants," and now "has severe scarring . . . "

A second woman gained eighteen pounds, developed menstrual irregularities, excessive hair growth, acne, and emotional side effects (irritability) during her thirteen-month use of Norplant. The more than two-hour implant removal surgery required two separate incisions. Her arm was "bruised and sore," and "... left with two ugly scars." She continues to consult a dermatologist for the acne.

During a third woman's seventeen months on Norplant she "experienced abnormally long menstrual cycles," which progressed to lack of menstrual cycles," which progressed to lack of menstrual cycles, "... hot flashes, headaches, and a numbness and pain in her left arm" so severe that "she could not pick things up with her left hand ..." Although she sought removal of the Norplant rods fifteen months after insertion, doctors were unsuccessful in removing them, even after nearly 1½ hours of surgery. Two months later two more surgeons finally removed the implants through two separate incisions. She now has "severe scarring" after the two painful removal surgeries.

A fourth woman's Norplant experience included "excessive bleeding for two weeks" (after insertion), with "nausea, dizziness, weight gain, . . . migraine headaches, diminished sex drive, (and) . . . irritability" for the thirteen months the Norplant rods were in her body. Four months after insertion she complained to her doctor about the side effects, and was told twice to wait for two months (an additional four months). She finally demanded removal of the Norplant rods ten months after they were inserted.

Dependent on public assistance she was told that the clinic lacked government funds for Norplant removal, and to wait three more months until the next fiscal year. During these three months she failed to find a physician who would remove the implants. When government funds became available, she returned to the clinic and underwent 1½ hours of surgery to remove only two of the six implants. The nexy month she endured three more surgeries, one lasting 3½ hours with eight injections of anesthetic, yielding removal of only one implant. Another surgical attempt failed to remove any of the three remaining implants. She was

63

referred to a specialist who recommended surgery under general anesthesia. Nearly five months after asking for Norplant removal, the fourth surgery removed the remaining three implants. She now has "severe scarring" and arm pain.

The suit accuses Norplant's manufacturer, Wyeth-Ayerst, of nine charges, including "negligence" and "consumer fraud," asks that Wyeth improve its warnings to women, and devise a "sufficient training program" for those who insert Norplant. The plaintiffs ask that a compensation fund be established for these and other women (similar to the funds established several years ago for women damaged by intrauterine devices ⁶³⁻⁶⁶ and recently proposed for women damaged by silicone gel breast implants⁶⁷).

Considering that the approximately 800,000 U.S. women who currently use Norplant will ultimately seek removal of the implants, it is unknown how many other women will experience problems similar to those in the lawsuit. One could reasonably expect that the longer the implants are in place, the more difficult they might be to remove due to adhesions and scar tissue formation. In fact, it has been recommended that when the implants can not be felt in the woman's arm, or they migrate to deeper tissues, x-ray or ultrasound be employed to help locate the Norplant rods.⁶⁸

At a 1993 contraception conference a Planned Parenthood physician reported that insertion of Norplant rods is usually uncomplicated, but some health care providers have expressed difficulty in removing them. An obstetrics and gynecology professor recommended use of a curved hemostat to "vigorously break up" adhesions.⁶⁹

Conclusion

Three years of use in the United States has uncovered the hidden side of Norplant. Nearly all Norplant users will experience side effects, forcing early implant removal in about one-fifth of them during the first year alone. Implant removal is difficult in some women, possibly involving multiple prolonged surgical attempts, including surgery under general anesthesia, leaving unsightly scars. In addition, Norplant has not proven to be the solution to the moral and social problem of teenage out-of-wedlock pregnancy, as was predicted, nor does it protect against STD's. For many women Norplant has been a disappointment, if not an abject failure.

References

- 1. Painter K: As perfect a method as you can have, USA TODAY, 12/6/90 (cover story).
- Little HM: No panacea: Norplant suit charges failure to educate patients, Chicago Tribune, 10/31/93, Section 6, p 1.
- NORPLANT SYSTEM, prescribing information, Wyeth Laboratories, Philadelphia, PA 19101, December, 1990
- Oral Contraceptives, in *Drug Facts and Comparisons*, Facts and Comparisions, St. Louis, MO, 1993, pp 377-381.
- Murad F, Haynes RC: Estrogens and Progestins, in Gilman AG, Goodman LS, Rall TW, Murad F (eds): Goodman and Gilman's The Pharmacological Basis of Therapeutics. New York, Macmillan, 1985, pp 1412-1439.
- Speroff L: The formulation of oral contraceptives: does the amount of estrogen make any clinical difference? *Johns Hopkins Medical Journal* 1982; 150: 1970-1976.

- The most recent innovation in birth control. NORPLANT SYSTEM informational booklet.
 Wyeth, December 10, 1990.
 - 8. Seley v. GD Searle and Co., Nos. 80-336, 80-360, Supreme Court of Ohio, July 15, 1981.
- 9. Turner R: Hormonal implants prove to be highly acceptable, although nearly all users experience side effects. Family Planning Perspectives 1990; 22(5): 234-235.
- Smith S: Physicians prepare for arrival of revolutionary birth control. The Miami Herald (Broward Local), 3/9/91.
- 11. Rosenbaum C: Norplant not for everyone: some women feel side effects. *The Washington Times*, 12/6/92, p A9.
- 12. Singleton-Yatawara G, Archer DF: Use of ethinyl estradiol (EE) to stop the prolonged bleeding associated with Norplant. Abstract 0-115 from the 1992 meeting of the American Fertility Society.
- 13. Mechcatie E: Estradiol found to stem Norplant-related bleeding in small study. *Ob Gyn News* 1/1/93, p 23.
 - 14. Norplant may be good choice for teens, Ob Gyn News, 1/1/92, p. 2.
- 15. Corxatto HB, Diaz S, Pavez M, Miranda P, Brandeis A: Plasma progesterone levels during long-term treatment with levonorgestrel silastic implants, *Acta Endocrinologica* 1982; 101: 307-311.
- 16. Brache V, Faundes A, Johansson E, Alvarez F: Anovulation, inadequate luteal phase and poor sperm penetration in cervical mucus during prolonged use of Norplant implants. *Contraception* 1985; 31(3): 261-273.
- 17. Brache V, Alvarez-Sanchez F, Faundes A, Tejada AS, Cochon L: Ovarian endocrine function through five years of continuous treatment with Norplant subdermal contraceptive implants. *Contraception* 1990; 41(2): 169-177.
- 18. Shaaban MM, Segal S, Salem HT, Ghaneimah SA, Khalifa E-AM, Ahmed A-G: Sonographic assessment of ovarian and endometrial changes during long-term Norplant use and their correlation with hormonal levels. *Fertility and Sterility* 1993; 59(5): 998-1002.
- 19. Croxatto HB, Diaz S, Salvatierra AM, Morales P, Ebensperger C, Brandeis A: Treatment with Norplant subdermal implants inhibits sperm penetration through cervical mucus in vitro. *Contraception* 1987; 36(2): 193-201.
- 20. Croxatto HD, Diaz S, Pavez M, Croxatto HB: Histopathology of the Endometrium During Continuous Use of Levonorgestrel, in Zatuchni GL, Goldsmith A, Shelton JD, Sciarra JJ (eds): Long acting contraceptive delivery systems. Philadelphia, Harper and Row, 1984, pp 290-295.
- 21. Segal SJ, Alvarez-Sanchez F, Brache V, Faundes A, Vilja P, Tuohimaa P: Norplant implants: the mechanism of contraceptive action. *Fertilization and Sterility* 1991; 56: 273-277.
- Litt IF: Adolecent medicine. Journal of the American Medical Association 1991; 265(23): 3100-3101.
 - 23. Norplant considered good option for many teens. Ob Gyn News 6/1/92, p 24.
 - 24. Clinics policy on implant. The Washington Post 4/5/91.
- School clinics in Baltimore to offer Norplant. Dayton Daily News (New York Times News Service) 12/4/92.
 - 26. Hanson G: Norplant joins war on teen pregnancy. Insight 3/8/93; 9(10): 6-11, 34-35.
 - 27. Valentine PW: Baltimore eyes study of Norplant. The Washington Post 1/26/93.
 - 28. Neuhaus RJ: The wrong way to go. National Review 2/1/93, p 53.
 - 29. Even with Norplant, protecting teens not easy. Dayton Daily News 12/14/92.
 - 30. Baltimore's lead in contraception. New York Times 12/14/92.
- 31. Brown SJ: Baltimore schools to assess Norplant's impact on teen sexual behavior. Ob Gyn News 3/1/93, p 2.
- 32. Highest rate of gonorrhea infection in teen girls; increasing in children. Dayton Daily News (Associated Press) 8/20/93.
 - 33. Squires, S: The price of Norplant. Washington Post Health 11/16/93, p 9.
- 34. Stuckey T: Free-birth-control plan is unexpected hit. *The Washington Times* (Metro) 12/15/93.
 - 35. Funds offered for poor to obtain birth control. The Washington Times 4/26/91, p A2.
 - The Norplant Foundation, P.O. Box 25223, Alexandria, VA 22314-25223. Phone: (703) 706-5933.

- Booth W: Judge orders birth control implant in defendant. The Washington Post 1/5/91, p
 A1.
 - 38. McEnroe P: Birth control sentence stirs ire. Rocky Mountain News 7/16/91, p 4.
 - 39. Judge removes himself in birth control case. New york Times 4/15/91, p A13.
- 40. Lewin T: Implanted birth control device renews debate over forced contraception. New York Times (National) 1/10/91, p A13.
- 41. Lev M: Judge is firm on forced contraception, but welcomes an appeal. New York Times (National) 1/11/91, p A17.
 - 42. Gardner M: Birth control by law. Christian Science Monitor 1/15/91, p 15.
 - 43. MacKenzie JP: Whose choice is it anyway? New York Times 1/28/91, p A22.
 - 44. Fein B: This birth-control sentence is correct. USA Today, 2/4/91, p 8A.
 - 45. Pine RN: Don't force birth control on women. USA Today, 2/4/91, p 8A.
 - 46. Allen C: Norplant-birth control of coercion? Wall Street Journal 9/13/91, p A10.
- 47. Kever J and Villafranca A: Judge orders mom to get birth control. San Antonio Light 10/3/91.
 - 48. Schwartz M: Duke presses Louisana birth control. The Washington Post 5/29/91, p A14.
- Thies CF: Thinking about Norplant. The Free Market 9(11): November, 1991. Ludwig von Mises Institute, Auburn, Alabama 36849-5301.
- 50. Richardson V: California to give welfare women the latest hormone contraceptive. *The Washington Times* 2/22/92. p 1.
 - 51. Panel ok's scholarships for birth control. The Washington Times 4/17/92, p. A2.
- 52. Szczepanowski R: Maryland governor addresses lawmakers: Schaefer's Norplant suggestion criticized. Catholic Standard 1/21/93, p. 5.
- 53. Mechatie E: Norplant generating controversy in Md.: gov. suggests forced use in welfare moms. Ob Gyn News 3/1/93, p 2.
 - 54. Ohio 119th General Assembly, House Bill 819, 1991-1992.
- 55. Board of Trustees, American Medical Association: Requirements or incentives by government for the use of long-acting contraceptives. *Journal of the American Medical Association* 1992; 267(13): 1818-1821.
- Gomes dos Reis AR: Norplant in Brazil: implantation strategy in the guise of scientific research. Issues in Reproductive and Genetic Engineering 1990; 3(2): 111-118.
- 57. Ubinig: Research report Norplant, the five year needle: an investigation of the Norplant trial in Bangladesh from the user's perspective. *Issues in Reproductive and Genetic Engineering* 1990; 3(3): 211-228.
 - 58. Hopkins E: Fertility police. Mirabella June, 1991, p 103-106.
- 59. Ubinig: 'The price of Norplant is TK 2000! You cannot remove it.' Clients are refused removal in Norplant trial in Bangladesh. *Issues in Reproductive and Genetic Engineering* 1991; 4(1): 45-46.
- Todd D: Walking time bombs: birth control implant can lead to sudden death. The Toronto Star 12/28/91, p H10.
 - 61. Bacon KH: U.S. birth control r&d lags. Wall Street Journal 2/13/90.
- Jane Doe, Annrita Garcia, Mary Roe, and Leticia Walker v. Wyeth-Ayerst Laboratories.
 No. 93 L 11096 (Filed 11/5/93). Circuit Court of Cook County, Illinois.
 - Dalkon Shield fund set at \$2.5 billion. Dayton Daily News (Associated Press) 12/12/87.
 - IUD-claims fund clears way for merger. Dayton Daily News (Associated Press) 3/17/88.
 - 65. IUD manufacturer G.D. Searle and Co. found negligent. The Wanderer, 9/29/88.
 - 66. Costly lawsuit. American Druggist (Teleflashes) October, 1988.
- Boodman SG: \$4.75 billion proposed for breast-implant cases. Washington Post Health, 9/21/93, p 7.
- Twickler DM, Schwarz BE: Imaging of the levonorgestrel implantable contraceptive device.
 American Journal of Obstetrics and Gynecology 1992; 167(2): 572-573.
- 69. Mechcatie E: Norplant capsules can be difficult to remove; otherproblems cited. Ob Gyn New 5/1/93, p 2 and Mechcatie E: Problems cropping up in Norplant users. Family Practice News 5/1/93.